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P R O C E E D I N G S

2

MS. SCHNEIDER:

Good evening.

We're

3

calling to order the continued hearing of the

4

Zoning Board of Appeals on the comprehensive

5

permit application for 445 Harvard Street.

6

were last here on April 17, and this is a

7

continuation of the ongoing proceedings in that

8

matter.

9

My name is Johanna Schneider.

We

I am

10

chairing these proceedings.

11

with Jessie Geller to my immediate right, and

12

Lark Palermo to my far right.

13

for all of these proceedings.

14

I am seated here

We are the board

For anybody who is here in the

15

audience, please note that these proceedings are

16

being recorded, and so if you do at some point

17

decide to speak at this hearing, please recall

18

that we are being recorded, and please speak

19

loudly and clearly and into the microphone.

20

The purpose of -- the primary focus of

21

tonight's meeting is going to be to hear

22

comments from Cliff Boehmer, who is the town

23

board's design peer reviewer.

24

Mr. Boehmer.

1-800-727-6396

We will hear from

The board will ask him any

Veritext Legal Solutions

www.veritext.com

Page 4
1

questions, and the development team will have an

2

opportunity to respond, if they so choose.

3

I think that in the interest of

4

efficiency, we will be reserving public comment

5

on the design elements of this project until

6

after the applicant has had a chance to digest

7

the critique of the design reviewer and to

8

submit any kind of response and plans.

9

So for those of you who are here

10

tonight in the public, please feel free to stay

11

and to take note of what Mr. Boehmer says, but

12

because there is nothing different about the

13

proposal than the last time we saw it, we are not

14

going to be doing public comment tonight.

15

We will end the hearing by continuing

16

to a future date, and that date is going to be

17

Wednesday, July 17 at 7:00 p.m.

18

else?

19

MS. SELKOE:

Polly, anything

No, that's it.

I don't

20

know if you want to -- when we pick the date for

21

the site visit, whether you want to announce

22

that or not?

23
24

MS. SCHNEIDER:
the hearing started.
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toward the end.

2

before we start?

3

ready.

4

Anything else from the board
Mr. Boehmer, when you're

MR. BOEHMER:

I did submit my report

5

in writing.

I think it's nine pages long.

I'm

6

not going to read through that whole report, but

7

maybe what I was thinking of doing is just

8

highlighting issues that recur throughout my

9

reaction, some written reactions to the design.

10

So it's probably helpful for everybody to just

11

quickly flip through.

12

This is the show that you saw on April

13

7, I think it is.

14

with existing building.

15

parking that no longer goes down into the lower

16

level.

17

you've seen all these -- the sideway stacker

18

system, units -- typical units.

19

the top floor is it does step in on the top

20

floor.

21

So that's the existing site
This is the revised

It has a different kind of sideways --

What happens on

That's the roof plan.
This is a view from Harvard Street

22

looking at the building.

23

the five stories of the building.

24

goes -- I don't need that part yet.
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keep moving through here.

2

good place where I can depart from the existing

3

drawings.

4

This is probably a

I think you know the drawings.
I'll kind of cut to the chase, but I do

5

hope that on the -- particularly, the last two

6

pages on my report, there are a lot of comments

7

about how to mitigate the scale of the building,

8

the impact on the building to the neighbors, and

9

then a lot of comments of documents that I feel

10

should be requested by the board so that we can

11

continue to review the project.

12

Actually, I was talking to the

13

developer tonight about it.

14

about this proposal is there are -- and I note

15

this in the report, and I think for people to

16

really help get an understanding of what a mixed

17

use building, new building on Harvard Street can

18

be and has been approved in other locations,

19

there are two buildings now very close to each

20

other that are under construction and are

21

essentially full scale models of the building.

22

What's interesting

So one is at 420, which is developed

23

by the same developer, and then right across the

24

street from this proposal, 455.
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actually a lot of time looking at all of those

2

full scale models, having participated in both

3

of those hearings, and really testing out ideas

4

for mitigating massing on buildings that are in

5

transitional zones.

6

So I think I would recommend for

7

everybody -- and I think a lot of the people who

8

are here are neighbors and have seen all these

9

projects going up, so they already know what I'm

10

talking about, but I think what -- I think it was

11

a point that was brought up in the select board

12

letter that was written to MHP.

13

I thought it was an interesting point

14

that was pushing very hard on being sure to take

15

into account the impact of other projects that

16

had been approved, and I think that letter was

17

mainly talking about numbers of units that have

18

been produced.

19

I read that there's more -- a kind of

20

reinforcement of what I am saying is that we have

21

really good evidence out there framed out and

22

largely sheathed so you can really understand

23

massing.

24

kind of a purer way to look at massing, because
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they're not clad yet.

2

levels of detail that get provided to buildings

3

that help us to understand the scale or cut down

4

on the scale that are related to neighboring

5

buildings.

6

So there are many other

So what you see out there now is just

7

like big massing models.

So that really has been

8

what I've been thinking about most.

9

fact, in the letter -- report that I wrote, I

And, in

10

don't talk a lot about the choice of materials.

11

Some of it's not culled out on the drawings,

12

which is -- so I don't really know what to say.

13

But to me, where this project is at is it has

14

some massing issues, and a lot of my comments are

15

based on having observed this really unusual

16

opportunity to see a lot of the things we've

17

talked about in full scale model.

18

So I'll stop at this line.

Then I'm

19

going to jump over to the kind of just some

20

supporting evidence, I think, and actually, I

21

think some of these images are in the last couple

22

of pages of the report I did.

23

where you really see, I would say, an

24

insensitive building treatment in a transitional
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zone where there's a really abrupt juxtaposition

2

of a much larger building with the first of a

3

series of much smaller scale buildings on the

4

neighboring lots.

5

And I think that some of the

6

mitigation that is shown here with some step-

7

backs on the building, and not very big step-

8

backs, but -- and some of the detailing of the

9

bays, which actually are a massing move.

10

They

can be treated with different skin as well.

11

Some of that helps, some of the

12

dimensional treatment of the bays, that can all

13

help.

14

I think in several directions with this building

15

is that for its height, it is much too close to

16

the neighbor, or alternatively much further away

17

from the neighbor -- you could justify the

18

height.

19

But fundamentally, the conclusion -- and

This site, unlike 420 and 455, has a

20

more complex context, and actually, for that,

21

it's worth going back to the -- no, that's the

22

wrong direction.

23

have kind of fewer neighbor issues to tie into,

24

this has a really unusual -- this site has a
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really unusual relationship to the neighbor

2

there with what appears to be a very minimal

3

setback.

4

what that setback is, but it's almost nothing,

5

and it's a two-story building very close by.

6

I couldn't even tell from the drawings

This is, of course, a commercial

7

development here that's a typical Harvard

8

commercial one-story development.

9

another structure on this site as well.

There's
It is

10

set back and has clearly a well-used backyard

11

space.

12

just saw the street elevation of, which is the

13

next neighbor down on Thorndike Street.

14

So I think the -- so the big

And then there's this building that we

15

difference is there was an ability, say, at 455

16

to really only make really major moves to the

17

next neighbor up on Thorndike immediately

18

adjacent to them, because on the other side,

19

there's a gigantic parking lot, and, of course,

20

on the other sides -- other two sides of the

21

streets, even though there was some mitigation

22

that happened in the grade plane as well with the

23

footprint of the building.

24

But having said that, I'm just going
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to run through these images and maybe open it up

2

for questions, unless you really want me to -- I

3

could walk through a lot of these points.

4

starting with 420, because I think -- and 420 is

5

fully framed up now all the way up through the

6

top story, which is five stories.

7

stories, 455 is four stories.

8
9

So I'm

420 is five

And as you can see in this bird's eye
view what's notable about this is, of course,

10

there's the same issue of the immediate

11

neighbor, in this case on Fuller Street.

12

project actually -- to this side is low rise

13

commercial use, and this building is actually

14

part of the development.

15

This

So with the sense -- as far as the

16

moves that need to be made to really sensitively

17

mitigate are more limited here than they are at

18

445.

19

to cut down on the impact.

20

building.

21

you go look at it, you see that, but some of the

22

things that I think you'll see, particularly

23

coming up from Harvard Street, is some -- these

24

big moves with the bays are actually pretty
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effective at carving away at this block.

2

And that's 420 again.

And looking

3

again at the impact that it makes by pushing that

4

fifth floor as far back as it is, the ridge of

5

the Fuller Street building is relatively high

6

because of the roof form, and you see there is

7

still a difference in height, but I think that

8

you can see an attitude here that is attempting

9

to make a tie-back to the neighbor.

The

10

orientation is different, as you know, on this

11

building that's on the other side of the street,

12

so the solar impact actually was less on this

13

building with this development than with the

14

subject property for tonight.

15

And that's the image that we were just

16

looking at.

17

the greater difference in height between the

18

reach of this building and the four-story -- the

19

top of the four-story.

20

course, the fifth story popping up not very far

21

back at all on the roof, to me, is kind of a

22

rather striking contrast to this building that

23

we can now go see fully framed up.

24

And to me, given the tight space,

This building, then, of

445 -- sorry, 455 employed a similar
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strategy.

2

issue of being a four-story building.

3

the rendering of 455, which as you can see here,

4

there's a very strong line at three stories and a

5

significant setback at the attic level.

6

this building didn't do was set back between the

7

third and fourth floors significantly.

8

the point of having that oversized cornice.

9

It started out with even an easier

MR. DANESH:
developer.

11

a setback on the top floor as well.

13

What

That was

Cliff, actually, I'm the

10

12

So this is

I'm sitting here, and it's actually

MR. BOEHMER:

Is it two feet back

here?

14

MR. DANESH:

It's two feet back.

And

15

also this rendering that you have that appears

16

here is actually not the final rendering.

17

There's a setback that the town suggested be put

18

on Thorndike Street.

19

like it appears here.

20

driveway is further down on Thorndike.

It doesn't really look
And then also, the

21

MR. BOEHMER:

22

MS. SCHNEIDER:

The entry here.
Sir, I'm sorry.

Could

23

I have you just stand and identify yourself for

24

the record?
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MR. DANESH:

David Danesh.

I'm the

2

developer of 455 Harvard Street.

3

Cliff and Polly extensively through -- and the

4

neighbors of the site to develop the building

5

that a lot of people in the neighborhood are very

6

happy with.

7

MS. SCHNEIDER:

8

MR. BOEHMER:

9

I work with

Thank you.
So in any case, my point

really was, as I said, that I think there was a

10

lot of effort put in to tying this building into

11

the adjacent buildings, both with the scale

12

that's immediately adjacent to the site and then

13

moving the top floor significantly back.

14

there it is again, the full scale model just from

15

last week, or a couple of weeks ago, I think this

16

was.

17

saying, this side -- that's why this building is

18

a little bit easier to deal with.

19

of it is really not impacting a residential

20

neighbor.

21

That's from the parking lot side.

And

As I was

The one side

Another thing that happened, and the

22

effectiveness of this, I think, is visible, when

23

you're on Thorndike Street across the street, is

24

originally this building was planned hugging
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Thorndike for virtually the full length of the

2

building.

3

445, and another big mass here creating a

4

bottleneck, really constricting the street.

5

I think that what has happened and built over

6

across the street is the setback that happens

7

that is an attempt to tie it in, and I think it

8

works.

9

works at tying in the depth of that setback with

There's been concern addressed about

I've looked at it pretty carefully.

10

what starts in the series of the more typical

11

smaller scale residential front yards.

12

And

It

This is a rendering, too, but I wasn't

13

really here to show this building, other than to

14

talk about mitigation strategies.

15

the main reason I'm showing this is that even

16

though it's a four-story building, so we're

17

already a story lower, there's a really radical

18

change in materials that happen.

19

And actually,

So the first three floors, as you can

20

see, at least large parts of them are clad in

21

brick with an entirely different treatment on

22

the upper floors, which, of course, is another

23

mechanism that obviously doesn't impact shadow

24

generation or anything like that, but it clearly
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makes a four-story building really strongly read

2

as a three-story, plus an attic.

3

So those are the only images I

4

brought.

And again, I can pick out other

5

highlights in my report, but my issue is

6

mitigation, and it's mitigation of the massing.

7

There are shadow studies.

8

accurate for what's there, and I think there's

9

-- my recommendation is that this developer

They appear to be

10

should look at strategies that work at least as

11

well as the building they already did at 420, and

12

personally, I think that --

13

And we talked about it on the site,

14

that I think this building could go a long ways

15

towards improvement if a lot of attention is

16

paid, to not necessarily materials or specifics

17

of the buildings at 455.

18

of the context, and I think there are a lot of

19

cues there that can help string out a little

20

further longer length along Harvard Street that

21

is of a scale that I think works well.

22

But 455 is now a part

So that's essentially what I have, and

23

I repeat it quite a few times in this report, so

24

I won't bore people with that.
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importantly, the way to really understand this

2

-- and this is a long section of other pieces

3

that we think we should see -- many of the

4

requested documents were in the select board

5

letter as well, which was pretty thorough as far

6

as what they thought they needed to see in order

7

to do a better analysis of this proposal.

8
9

I'll just throw in a couple of other
random comments maybe.

We also discussed on the

10

site at the walkthrough with town staff and with

11

the developer the fact that this building is

12

very similar to 420, which is kind of not

13

surprising -- sometimes architects do that --

14

and whether the strategy should be to do

15

something completely different or like it.

16

And I'd just say at this point, I

17

don't really have an opinion on that.

18

there are moves at 420 that are working well,

19

dimensionally, as far as those bays really being

20

significant bays.

21

across from 455, I think, you know, street

22

elevations will tell us that.

23
24

I think

But as far as what looks right

Some of the views that were included
in the documents that you were shown back in
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April were -- you caught a little glimpse of a

2

little bit of the side of 455, but I think the

3

way to really ensure that this will tie in nicely

4

is to get a broader sense of the neighborhood,

5

including street elevations.

6

MS. SCHNEIDER:

7

Questions from the board?

8

Lark, do you have questions?

9

start?

10

MS. PALERMO:

Thank you, Cliff.
I know I have a bunch.
Would you like to

Actually, I'm going to

11

take a pass and see if all my questions get asked

12

by you and Jesse, and, if not, I'll fill in.

13
14

MS. SCHNEIDER:

Do you want me to

start, or do you want to start?

15

MR. GELLER:

It's up to you.

16

MS. SCHNEIDER:

17

MR. GELLER:

Go ahead.

Some of your comments,

18

Cliff, frankly, are reflective of comments, I

19

think, that the board made at the immediate last

20

hearing, such as whether -- I'm going to couch it

21

in a more sort of innocuous form than I really

22

mean to, but whether this building should

23

appropriately be reflective of the neighboring

24

buildings or whether it should be reflective of
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420, because, as you may recall, at the last

2

hearing, my comment had been -- I know the

3

developer perceives this as being the twin

4

building to 420.

5

I don't see that.

I don't see it as an

6

aesthetic.

I don't see it as logical.

I simply

7

think it's inappropriately applied.

8

comment had been this building really needs to

9

fit in within the context where it is.

I think my

Your

10

comment is about the neighboring building.

11

guess I would ask you on the neighboring

12

building, what doesn't work?

13

MR. BOEHMER:

14

MR. GELLER:

15

MR. BOEHMER:

16

I

At 455?
Um-hmm.
If I had to do it all

over again --

17

MR. GELLER:

If a comment to the

18

developer is use as your model, because you're

19

referring to this as, effectively, a live model,

20

correct --

21

MR. BOEHMER:

22

MR. GELLER:

Yeah.
-- of 455, in your

23

opinion, how doesn't that work?

24

two pieces to that.
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building, 455, and the second piece of it is to

2

have two 455's next to each other, how does that

3

fail?

4

MR. BOEHMER:

5

MR. GELLER:

6

MR. BOEHMER:

How would it fail?
Yeah.
Well, usually, I mean,

7

just to that point, if people -- if designers are

8

thinking about mirroring buildings across the

9

street, that generally is suggestive of a kind

10

of gateway or some -- I would say maybe a little

11

bit too monumental kind of gesture to make for a

12

small residential street.

13

So I think on the other hand, the size

14

of the building, culling out the third floor

15

level strongly with an -- you know, those kinds

16

of moves could be a very different building with

17

its own character, but still work from a massing

18

perspective for tying it in.

19

So whether this -- whether 445 ends up

20

with brick on it because 455 does, that could

21

certainly work, but I don't think it really has

22

to go that way.

23

the building is what needs to be more sensitive

24

to its new neighbor across the street, not so
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much the specific architecture of it, I guess.

2

Does that make sense?

3

MR. GELLER:

Okay.

And

4

programmatically, what is proposed?

I know

5

there's been some movement, so for instance,

6

that retail space and also the parking area has

7

been modified.

8

essentially three new buildings, or will have

9

three new buildings if this one is given a

Any comment -- so we now have

10

comprehensive permit within close proximity.

11

All mixed use, all with some degree of ground

12

floor, I'll say retail, but I suppose it could

13

also be office space.

14

how retail is being expressed?

15

Do you have a comment on

Let me give you an example.

Retail,

16

particularly retail that is service based, like

17

cafes or restaurants, typically, there's

18

significant demand for some outdoor space.

19

none of these structures, because of how they're

20

being built, is there any outdoor space.

21

not bringing people outside.

22

enlivening our street or our sidewalk.

23

thought on that?

24

MR. BOEHMER:
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that up in my letter as well that the -- I would

2

give consideration to creating a much broader

3

sidewalk on the front, if for no other reason, to

4

provide that kind of flexibility either for

5

outdoor display or tables and chairs.

6

think that is an important part.

7

ways you can do it without necessarily having

8

people sitting on the sidewalk.

9

up significantly that can better engage.

So I do

There are other

Fronts can open

10

You know, a lot of that is driven from

11

whether or not the developer has a vision of what

12

that space might be.

13

speaking, where all three of those buildings are

14

looking is a good thing.

15

that streetscape.

16

But yeah, I think generally

That is livening up

And I think when you think about what

17

445 is right now, it's not a very nice place to

18

walk by, you know, for all of the perimeter

19

that's available on sidewalks.

20

easy to imagine that a new building is going to

21

really increase the value of it.

22

So it's very

But I did want to go back, because you

23

did ask initially about this, what did we learn

24

from this model.
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1

which of you were on the panel for --

2

MS. PALERMO:

I was on all three.

3

MR. BOEHMER:

All right.

So there was

4

a lot of -- I mean, basically, what I would say

5

is if I had to do it all over again, even though

6

it's not my building, I would probably cut

7

another six feet off this building.

8

little bugged by this space.

9

discussion about very sensitive placement of

I'm still a

There was a lot of

10

where the windows are.

11

with the windows right across in the building.

12

So they're not aligned

It was worked out in, I would say, a

13

responsible level of detail, but I think

14

probably seeing that now and saying gee, I

15

thought that was going to be a little better for

16

a little further away just makes it even more

17

believable for me that 445 is much too close,

18

particularly given its scale.

19

MR. GELLER:

Are you bothered by the

20

-- there's more than dominance because it's the

21

entirety, but are you bothered by the dominance

22

of purely rectangular structures?

23

MR. BOEHMER:

24

MR. GELLER:
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topped buildings.

None of them have --

2

MR. BOEHMER:

3

MR. GELLER:

4

MR. BOEHMER:

Oh, the sloped roofs?
Yeah.
Oh, no.

No, I think this

5

is appropriate, I think, for a commercial

6

development.

7

MR. GELLER:

Because a sloped roof

8

somewhat speaks to your concern where it meets

9

the neighborhood dwelling structures.

10

MR. BOEHMER:

It does, but I think the

11

kind of way I would interpret that is in a sense

12

-- or a kind of relationship is this piece, you

13

know, an attic piece.

14

fully clad, which is an important thing -- what

15

you're seeing now is, like I said, this is just a

16

big massing model.

17

think, better tie-in is when you do perceive

18

that as a real attic, much the way the dormers in

19

these two and a half stories are kind of add-on

20

pieces on the roof.

21
22

Where you'll start to see, I

MR. GELLER:

So ziggurats are better

than angles?

23
24

And I think once this is

MR. BOEHMER:

Yeah, that may be.

One

thing I did want to point out, too, and it's in

1-800-727-6396
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the letter, and I don't want to beat a dead

2

horse, but another point I did bring up is in the

3

letter -- and it was brought up, I think, in some

4

of the neighbors' letters -- is also, you know,

5

the mechanical penthouse is another piece on

6

there.

7

needs to be 11 feet tall.

8

needs to be six feet tall.

And, you know, some developers tell me it

9

Some people say it

I don't know how tall it is, and I

10

don't know if it's in the shadows studies.

11

again, it's getting high.

12

what I'm saying.

13

street felt like it was a little too close, this

14

one is even too closer.

15

And

So I think you see

If the model right across the

MS. SCHNEIDER:

So Cliff, to that end,

16

one of the points that you make in your report is

17

that the fifth floor probably should be

18

eliminated all together.

19

perspective on the appropriateness of the

20

currently proposed height?

21

MR. BOEHMER:

Could you give us your

As seen here, I think --

22

you know, again, I'm trying to look at it in its

23

totality.

But where it sits now, to me, it is

24

too high.

And I made that comment about it

1-800-727-6396

Veritext Legal Solutions

www.veritext.com

Page 26
1

probably should go away because I don't see this

2

as a particularly easy problem to resolve, given

3

the neighbors on multiple sides.

4

a harder problem to really deal with very real

5

impact.

6

It just -- it's

If you start with four stories and

7

employ some of the strategies that we see on

8

other buildings -- and you see here, too.

9

think you see a start of a mitigation strategy --

10

you will come to a solution much more easily.

11

MS. SCHNEIDER:

12

MR. GELLER:

13

I

Sorry.

No, I'm all set.

Go

ahead.

14

MS. SCHNEIDER:

So Cliff, at several

15

points during your presentation, you have

16

discussed the fact that there were more

17

available moves to mitigate the mass of the 455

18

building, in part because it does abut a

19

commercial parking lot.

20

MR. BOEHMER:

21

MS. SCHNEIDER:

Yeah.
So I know that in your

22

report, you also outline some techniques to

23

mitigate the impact here.

24

could highlight for the board -- you know, given

1-800-727-6396
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the constraints of this site, its proximity to

2

more residences, you know, its location relative

3

to 455 -- what are the strategies that you think

4

would be most effective?

5

And again, I know that, you know, you

6

spelled it out in Section N of your letter

7

report, but if you could highlight for us what

8

you think are the most important items on that

9

list or would be most useful to the development

10

team as they kind of assess where they are in

11

relation to your commentary.

12
13

MR. BOEHMER:

Sure.

Can I respond to

one part of what you said first at the beginning?

14

MS. SCHNEIDER:

15

MR. BOEHMER:

Of course.
Across the street at

16

455, there were other issues as well, I think as

17

far as -- there were other reasons why it's a

18

little simpler problem to solve over there,

19

other than just the parking lot.

20

shadow impact is different.

21

from that building gets cast on the street, as

22

opposed to directly on neighbors.

23

certainly, at 420, that's even more the case

24

with the shadow.

1-800-727-6396
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More of the shadow

And

A lot of the shadow impact is

Veritext Legal Solutions

www.veritext.com

Page 28
1

actually out on the street.

2

public realm, and it matters, but it's not so

3

much right directly on neighbors.

4

So, you know, it is

But I think the -- you know, the

5

partial answer to your question, I think, is

6

kind of looking at this, is that the building

7

that was already done, and I'm not -- it may not

8

-- and I'll say this importantly.

9

that 445 can be a five-story building.

I'm not saying
I'm not

10

convinced that it can be from what I've seen so

11

far, but I think the strategy here is it's kind

12

of -- it's very well stated in this that the most

13

impactful parts of the building are put the

14

furthest away from the neighbors.

15

Again, this is on the other side of

16

the street, so it has other factors that are very

17

different, in fact, and owning the site next

18

door is a really big deal.

19

walkthrough -- and that is a question I raised in

20

my letter was at the walkthrough, the developer

21

did mention there is a possibility of being able

22

to buy the next door building.

23

changes the whole game.

24

anything for the neighbors on the next street

1-800-727-6396
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over.

I'm sorry, I don't remember the name of

2

the next street over.

3

MS. PALERMO:

Just for clarification,

4

Cliff, can you identify which building the

5

developer proposes buying?

6
7

MR. BOEHMER:
even proposes.

Well, I'm not saying he

He mentioned it at --

8

MS. PALERMO:

Which building is it?

9

MR. BOEHMER:

This one.

10

MS. PALERMO:

On Thorndike Street?

11

MR. BOEHMER:

Yeah.

12

MS. PALERMO:

So the buildings on the

13

other side are still privately owned?

14
15

MR. BOEHMER:
all privately owned.

16
17

Well, I think they're

MS. PALERMO:

But there's no intention

to buy those that you know of?

18

MR. BOEHMER:

Not that I know of, no,

19

and I'm not -- and I just want to be clear -- and

20

Polly was there, too -- I'm not sure I would even

21

raise it to the level of intention.

It was

22

mentioned looking at that building.

So I just --

23

I don't want to represent anything for the

24

developer.

1-800-727-6396
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MS. PALERMO:

I just wanted to

2

understand which building was in your

3

discussion.

4

Thank you.
MR. BOEHMER:

Yeah, it was only that.

5

And actually, just sticking with that point for

6

a minute, I think when you think about that,

7

there is some mitigation strategy.

8

part of this project and maintained as it is, not

9

torn down, there's the mitigation strategy.

If that were

10

There's the new neighbor, and there's the

11

mitigation that happened to tie this complex

12

into the neighborhood.

13
14

MS. PALERMO:

Can I ask another

question?

15

MS. SCHNEIDER:

16

MS. PALERMO:

Of course.
As far as mitigation

17

goes, you, I assume, would still recommend

18

reducing the number of stories of this building

19

to four, in light of its relationship to 455.

20

kept going back and forth at the last hearing

21

between 445 and 455 and 420.

22
23

MR. BOEHMER:

I

No, I've done it like

five times already.

24

MS. PALERMO:
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a number of very good reasons that this building

2

should just be a four-story building, even if

3

the developer were to purchase and own that one

4

house next door?

5

MR. BOEHMER:

Given the neighbors on

6

the Coolidge Street side, absolutely, yeah.

7

It's not a full pass, by any means.

8

to be as clear as possible that the -- I think

9

you know from other reviews I've done, I've

And I want

10

rarely just said chop a floor off, and there are

11

a lot of reasons, because sometimes tall

12

buildings work well in their context.

13

So I think most architects wouldn't

14

say just chop it off.

15

out a way to make it work.

16

that in this report is I just think it's going to

17

be a real struggle to fit a five-story building

18

on this site.

19

MS. PALERMO:

They would try to figure
The reason I said

Well, and just bringing

20

the other buildings into the discussion, this is

21

a strategy this developer used at 420 Harvard

22

Street.

23

houses that's located on --

24

If you recall, they own one of the

MR. BOEHMER:
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MS. PALERMO:

-- the adjacent street.

2

MR. BOEHMER:

That's right.

3

MS. PALERMO:

And by doing that, they

4

were able to incorporate some land area that

5

went with that house and develop a park, a

6

smaller park.

7
8

MR. BOEHMER:

That's right, in between

the two buildings.

9

MS. PALERMO:

So there was open space

10

that was included in that project, which we

11

don't see here.

12

MR. BOEHMER:

Well, to that point,

13

another point I did make -- and I'm glad you

14

brought that up -- in the report was that of

15

those three new buildings, this one does have

16

the least amount of open space of any of them,

17

and it's evident.

18

usable for the residents is that small little

19

patch on the backside adjacent to the neighbors

20

on Coolidge.

21

The only space that's really

MS. SCHNEIDER:

So Cliff, another

22

question that the board raised at our last

23

hearing, and I notice that it is referenced in

24

your letter, is this mural that is on the side of
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the abutting commercial building.

2

know, I think that -- I can't remember which one

3

of us -- it may even have been me -- we expressed

4

some interest in there being a solution so that

5

that mural is not fully obscured by this

6

project.

7

out at the site, for example, if anything

8

occurred to you, any constructive suggestions

9

you might have for preserving that view?

10

And, you

I'm wondering if you -- when you were

MR. BOEHMER:

Actually, the architect

11

made a suggestion when we were at the site

12

walkthrough, which was to include glazing that

13

continued around on that side of the building to

14

get a better view of it, and between that and

15

lighting it, it could actually work pretty well

16

so you could see through the corner.

17

MS. PALERMO:

18

that more.

19

saying --

So could you explain

When you say "glazing," you're

20

MR. BOEHMER:

At the storefront level.

21

MS. PALERMO:

It would be -- in other

22

words, the corner would be glass on both sides of

23

the corner so that you could see through --

24

MR. BOEHMER:
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Yes, so that you can see

Veritext Legal Solutions

www.veritext.com

Page 34
1

right through.

2
3

MS. PALERMO:

-- to the mural.

Would

that really be effective?

4

MR. BROWN:

Dartagnan Brown, architect

5

from Embarc.

6

address all of the comments that Cliff has very

7

detailed written out in his report and from our

8

site, our wheels are definitely turning in terms

9

of how we're going to respond to these comments.

10

So I think the big picture to

When we met, I think I had kind of

11

brought this notion of wrapping kind of a glass

12

corner, but internally, we're trying to sketch

13

through ideas where we can actually peel the

14

building back.

15

create a little bit of an outdoor café area or

16

little pocket park area.

17

strategy than we used on 420, where we really

18

kind of -- let me pull up -- sorry, Cliff, if you

19

have --

20

There may be an opportunity to

So a different

And this is certainly something we're

21

going to present at our next meeting.

22

think when Cliff refers back to 420, you know,

23

that strategy there -- sorry, let me just grab

24

that.

1-800-727-6396

I apologize.
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if this is 420 Harvard, kind of that strength in

2

the ground floor retail, having that connection

3

to our building was really important.

4

condition, again, we understand was very

5

different.

6

The

What we're going to start looking at

7

and thinking about here is a way that we can

8

start to maybe peel back this corner and

9

actually create something monumental there in

10

terms of not only addressing open space,

11

addressing kind of the desire to maintain kind

12

of a true vantage to the mural.

13

Initially, when I was with Cliff on

14

site, the thought on kind of having this become

15

all glass and open was the immediate reaction,

16

but going back and thinking about it and getting

17

his comments yesterday, I think we'll have kind

18

of a new approach that really looks at how we can

19

deal with this as kind of both a public benefit

20

and a benefit for the residents.

21

And I'd also -- you know, I think

22

what's interesting for us, as Cliff mentioned,

23

to have this kind of full scale model at 455 to

24

walk back and see kind of the simple explanation
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on the splaying or the canting of the facade here

2

and how that opens up to the residential street.

3

So that -- you know, even though I think the

4

building alignments are a little bit different,

5

but that strategy of kind of pulling back the

6

building and opening it up to the abutting

7

buildings, whether this folds in or not, for

8

kind of a massing plate seems to make a lot of

9

logical sense, and something I think, you know,

10

we're going to definitely look at heavily.

11

MS. PALERMO:

I'm just going to add,

12

just so you get my perspective on the notion of

13

having the corner around all glass to preserve

14

the ability for people to see the mural may not

15

work, because people are going to use it for

16

display.

17

that's going to be their retail display for the

18

space.

If you have a retailer in there,

19

MR. BROWN:

20

MS. PALERMO:

21

MR. BROWN:

No, and I appreciate that.
Yeah, so that's why -That was our immediate

22

comment on site as a reaction, but as from last

23

month to now, again, waiting to get those

24

comments, but a lot of it was what came up in the
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walkthrough.

I think we're going to look at a

2

different strategy that's more massing related

3

than a visual connection.

4

MS. PALERMO:

5

MR. BROWN:

Okay.
And I think that's going

6

to be a pleasant evolution into how we address a

7

lot of the comments, not only in massing, but

8

open space, you know, again, from a public

9

perspective, residential perspective.

10

Again, we are cognizant that it is a

11

very different site.

12

this building here at 64 is -- you know, it's a

13

party wall condition, other residential

14

structure in a commercial district.

15

know, while we have a smaller setback here,

16

maybe there's the ability to do something a

17

little bit different there that allows us to

18

open up here.

19

those.

20

The unique condition of

So, you

We're going to play through

And also, I think, you know, again,

21

walking the site and hearing Cliff's comments

22

and just talking to Victor and the team, there is

23

a good opportunity for us to kind of peel away

24

from this whole notion that this is a sister
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building to 420.

2

we had a couple of ideas, a kind of precedent

3

imagery or architectural vocabulary that can

4

differ.

5

So I think us, as architects,

What 455 I think does well is kind of

6

the delineation of the main volume to that kind

7

of what we call attic level, and I think we'll

8

start to play off a way that this building is,

9

you know, not only a transition into Thorndike,

10

but also a transition between the three mixed

11

use buildings.

12

So where we have kind of maybe more --

13

I'd say more modern, and I don't want to put

14

words into the owner's mouth, but a more modern

15

approach on 455, a more traditional approach on

16

420, this may have more of a transitional nature

17

between buildings that -- is something we're

18

going to study.

19

change.

20

We're going to see a bunch of

MS. PALERMO:

I'm hoping so.

And

21

something else I'm personally going to request,

22

because I understand the proposal originally

23

included subsurface parking --

24

MR. BROWN:
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MS. PALERMO:

-- and you decided not

2

to go in that direction.

3

revisit it.

4

MR. BROWN:

5

MS. PALERMO:

I'm going to ask you to

To go back to subsurface?
I'm going to ask you to

6

revisit it while you're doing your massing

7

design.

8

a story down, and I realize that increases

9

costs.

You can take a story off, and you can go

I know subsurface parking is not

10

inexpensive, but I also think you're probably

11

going to reduce the number of units.

12

you're going to have to, and I have -- I know

13

this isn't part of Cliff's report.

14

I think

He mentions it, but recognizes it will

15

be a different peer reviewer that we will hear

16

from on traffic and pedestrian safety.

17

spent a lot of time on 455 discussing exactly

18

where that garage opening would be located on

19

Thorndike Street, almost down to the foot, as I

20

recall.

21

next door, but not too close to Harvard Street.

22

It was very strategically placed --

We were moving it away from the house

23

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:

24

MS. PALERMO:
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about the tree.

And I have even more concerns

2

about this building, because at the time we were

3

having that discussion with the developer of

4

455, we were not anticipating -- well, I wasn't

5

anticipating that we were going to be presented

6

with a proposal to build an even bigger building

7

across Thorndike Street.

8

think about your parking, and think about the

9

number of units, because this has to work in

So that's my request,

10

concert with 455 for me to feel comfortable with

11

the --

12

MR. BROWN:

And I think that's been

13

made pretty clear.

14

maybe to us to understand a little bit on the

15

notion of going back underground, in the sense

16

that this -- so what we heard from the last round

17

and kind of looking at what's done across 455, if

18

I -- and again, I've only seen the drawings I've

19

seen online and such, but the notion of coming

20

into a chuffle (phonetics) system is being

21

implemented across the street versus -- the

22

difference in this lot, say from 420, is the

23

depth of the lot is substantially shorter to

24

actually get proper circulation down.
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So when we were in the garage scheme,

2

unlike 420, where we have an extra I think 23

3

feet in depth from the secondary street back to

4

the site, this site does not have that.

5

on the original proposal, we actually had a car

6

elevator that we were using, not a ramp.

7

kind of reiterate, the original design was you

8

drove in, there was a car lift, you drove down,

9

you had to back up.

10
11

MS. PALERMO:

And so

Just to

Do you want to know why

I'm making the suggestion?

12

MR. BROWN:

13

MS. PALERMO:

No, just so we can -I'll tell you why.

I'm

14

putting on my developer's hat, and I'm

15

recognizing that for a project to be financially

16

feasible, you need a certain number of square

17

feet that can be used for purposes that will

18

generate income.

19

the surface, that will open up a lot of potential

20

options for the use of the surface of the

21

building that you've given away to parking.

22

it's all about crunching those numbers.

23
24

If you don't have parking at

And

And I'm making this suggestion because
I know you're going to be doing a lot of --
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you're still in very preliminary design.

2

going to be doing a lot of analysis of massing in

3

unit numbers, and I'm just asking you to put into

4

the mix an analysis of what it will mean

5

financially for this building to make that

6

parking go subsurface again.

7

MR. BROWN:

8

MS. PALERMO:

9

MR. BROWN:

Got it, okay.
Okay?
Thank you.

10

MS. SCHNEIDER:

11

MR. GELLER:

12

MS. SCHNEIDER:

13

You're

Anything else, Jesse?

Nothing from me.
Any other comments?

Cliff, anything else from you?

14

MS. PALERMO:

15

more thought.

16

site visit, and you'll hear more of my opinion.

17

But one other thing just popped into my head.

18

If, in fact, the developer does buy the house

19

next door, that could give you -- especially if

20

you demolished it, which may not be in keeping

21

with what the neighborhood hopes would happen,

22

but it could give you another way to approach

23

parking.

24

Sorry.

Actually, I have one

I just had to say it.
MR. GELLER:

1-800-727-6396

We're going to set up the
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1

have to tear the building down to be able to do

2

that.

3

MS. PALERMO:

No, but it's just -- it

4

gives you a lot more flexibility on the site to

5

be able to do something.

6
7

MR. GELLER:

Well, that's what enabled

them to do 420.

8

MS. PALERMO:

That's correct.

9

MS. SCHNEIDER:

Cliff, anything

10

further from you before we move on to scheduling

11

a site visit?

12

MR. BOEHMER:

I think -- well, I'd

13

certainly look forward to seeing revisions, and

14

I hope it's going to include a sketch up model

15

with accurate neighboring context.

16

MR. BROWN:

We've actually in the last

17

month gone back to build a full 3D of the entire

18

neighboring walks, which we didn't have before.

19

MR. BOEHMER:

So I think that's my

20

main point.

There is a laundry list of other

21

items, but I'm sure the developer has seen it, so

22

I don't need to repeat it.

23

MR. BROWN:

24

MS. SCHNEIDER:

1-800-727-6396

Yeah.
You've seen the
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1

report?

2

MR. BROWN:

Yeah.

3

MS. SCHNEIDER:

So our next hearing is

4

going to be on July 17, and I am hopeful that by

5

that time, we will have seen in advance of that

6

date updated plans for the board to review.

7

MR. SHEEN:

Yes?

So I think we had

8

tentatively scheduled the July to review traffic

9

and environmental, which would give us a little

10

bit more time, given the upcoming site visits

11

and potentially sitting down with Cliff on maybe

12

one or more sessions of design to be able to

13

propose something more comprehensive.

14

MS. SELKOE:

But you also didn't want

15

to do too much with traffic until you had a

16

chance to revise the design.

17

MR. SHEEN:

So I think from a traffic

18

standpoint, whether, you know, we are on the --

19

at grade parking system or below grade parking

20

system, the number of cars is not likely to

21

change.

22

it is coming in, you know, five foot one way or

23

the other is not likely going to impact the -- I

24

believe the peer review comments on both traffic

1-800-727-6396
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1

and environmental.

2

But I think while, you know, the

3

traffic is going to focus primarily on the

4

impact of that immediate intersection, I think

5

it would leave a little bit of room in terms of,

6

you know, how far we shift the garage entrance.

7

And we've talked about preliminarily that the

8

comments from our traffic engineer is that the

9

further away from the intersection, the better

10

it is.

11

So his comment is consistent to the

12

current garage location as we have it right now.

13

So I think it will be helpful to advance those

14

two peer review comments while the site visit,

15

as well as perhaps further design revisions and

16

sessions are conducted with Cliff, if we come

17

back perhaps at the following public hearing to

18

give us some more time.

19

MS. SCHNEIDER:

That's fine.

In terms

20

of a site visit, do any of those dates work for

21

either of you?

22

MR. GELLER:

23

MS. PALERMO:

24

not.

1-800-727-6396
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3 and 4 do not.

5 does

6 is okay.
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MS. SCHNEIDER:

2

MS. PALERMO:

Can you do 11?
I can't do that.

Sorry,

3

of all these dates, the 6th is the one that

4

works.

5

MS. SCHNEIDER:

So the board seems to

6

have one date in the next couple of weeks that

7

would work for a site visit.

8

June 6 would work for the team.

I'm not sure if

9

MR. SHEEN:

We can make it work.

10

MR. BROWN:

What time?

11

MS. SCHNEIDER:

12

MR. BROWN:

13

8:30 in the morning.

Make it 7:30.

Just

kidding.

14

MS. SCHNEIDER:

I was thinking 8:30

15

might be a little late, but we could do 8:30 on

16

the 6th.

17

Is that -MR. SHEEN:

Yes.

So it is an active

18

construction site, so I would highly recommend

19

wearing long pants and --

20
21

MR. BROWN:

Are we talking about 420

or 445?

22

MS. SCHNEIDER:

23

MR. SHEEN:

24

MS. SCHNEIDER:

1-800-727-6396

445.

Oh, 445, okay.
Yeah.
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1

visit this site, and we have not done an official

2

site visit as the board.

3

MR. SHEEN:

So I would actually

4

recommend that because 420 is currently framed

5

up as a full five-story building that, if time

6

allows, I would recommend that we take a quick

7

walk through the construction site.

8

that, wearing, you know, closed toe shoes would

9

be preferable.

10
11

MR. BROWN:

For 420, just walking down

the street -MR. SHEEN:
on the street level.

16
17

I'm not sure I'll have

time to see two sites, but I'd like to get 445 --

14
15

We'll provide --

MS. PALERMO:

12
13

So with

MR. BROWN:

Just walk, yeah, even just
I think that would help -You can actually just turn

in that direction.

18

MS. SCHNEIDER:

We can do that.

Okay,

19

so with those two details, on June 6 -- Thursday,

20

June 6, at 8:30 a.m., we will hold a site visit

21

at 445 Harvard Street.

22

MS. SELKOE:

I want to make it clear

23

that there is not going to be discussion with

24

neighbors or discussion among yourselves.

1-800-727-6396
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1

really to ask -- to see the site and ask

2

questions of the architect and developer.

3

MS. SCHNEIDER:

Yes, thank you.

What

4

she said.

And our next hearing, as I said, will

5

be Wednesday, July 17, and we will be taking up

6

traffic and environmental at that time.

7

MS. SELKOE:

8

MS. SCHNEIDER:

9
10

you, Polly.

At 7:00 p.m.

Thank

With that, we are continued until

July 17.

11
12

At 7:00 p.m.

(Whereupon, the hearing was concluded
at 8:10 p.m.)

13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
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C E R T I F I C A T E

2

COMMONWEALTH OF MASSACHUSETTS

3

NORFOLK, ss.

4
5

I, ARLENE R. BOYER, a Certified Court

6

Reporter and Notary Public in and for the

7

Commonwealth of Massachusetts, do hereby

8

certify:

9

That the proceedings herein was recorded by

10

me and transcribed by me; and that such

11

transcript is a true record of the proceedings,

12

to the best of my knowledge, skill and ability.

13
14

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I hereunto set my hand
and notarial seal this 14th day of June, 2019.

15
16
17
<%11353,Signature%>
18

Arlene R. Boyer, CVR

19

Notary Public

20
21

My Commission Expires

22

November 21, 2025

23
24
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